Along Route '66



President: Roger C. Kline, 26 East 93rd Street, New York, New York 10028
Secretary: Lawrence J. Geiger, TW 609, 727 Dixmyth Avenue, Cincinnati, Ohio 45220
Treasurer: S. Michael Nadel, Apt. 96, 440 Riverside Drive, New York, New York 10027
Class Agent: William M. Higgins, 540 Carew Tower, Cincinnati, Ohio 45202
Newsletter Editor - Steven L. Sloca, 2569 Yale Station, New Haven, Connecticut 06520 (until May 20); c/o Irell & Manella, Suite 900, Gateway East Building, Century City, Los Angeles, Calfironia 90067 (after May 20).

Volume III

Number 3

April 21, 1969

Just a few days after my last Newsletter, President Dickey announced the name of Dartmouth's new dean, Carroll W. Brewster, a Yale graduate and a product of Yale Law School. Brewster, 32 years old and presently U.S. Commissioner in New Haven (and no relation to Yale's president), will replace the colorful Dean Thad beginning in June. Brewster has studied at Cambridge University and as an M.I.T. Fellow in the Sudan, where he was legal assistant to the Chief Justice of Sudan. At his first Big Green press conference, Brewster parried questions with the adroitness of a veteran Parkhurst administrator and avoided taking a definite stand on such crucial questions as the student's role in academic and social decision-making at the College, co-education, or the role of the College in the War; but, for what it's worth, the editors of The Dartmouth were impressed with his performance.

In other news from the Hanover Plain, social regulations continue to make headlines as the CCSC (the current student-faculty successor to the Committee on Ad and UGC-JC) battled with the Faculty Exec. Committee over who could do what with parietals violators. The CCSC had announced it would not prosecute parietals offenders unless the vilations were flagrant; the Exec. Committee insisted that the CCSC nail everybody caught with a girl after the 'witching hour;" at last report they were still arguing, forming study committees, and the like; meanwhile back in the dorms, well.... Also, the College faculty voted to lower the number of course credits for R.O.T.C. now and perhaps eliminate it altogether by 1972 pending negotiations with the Department of Defense. As R.O.T.C. is phased out, the girls are being phased in. The first major crack in the all-male Big Green facade was opened a month ago with the announcement that the College was accepting 70 women for the 1969-70 academic year -- on a non-degree basis. Co-education, once the most heated of issues (our Class is about the last to put up substantial opposition), is probably inevitable ... fortunately.

In Big Green winter sports, the B-Ball team finished strong with three wins and a 10-15 record, the best in almost a decade; Coach Ab Oakes' hockey squad wound up 7-14-2 overall and fourth in the Ivies (5-7); the swimmers continued 10-2 and tied with Princeton for second in the East behind Yale; and even the track and squash teams had winning records. The ski squad was invincible in the East and was second only to Denver (winner of Winter Carnival) in the N.C.A.A.'s. All in all, a tremendous season for Indian fans. Finally, Thayer Dean Myron Tribus, mentioned by quite a few of you as a good replacement for John Sloan, was named Assistant Secretary of Commerce in President Tricky Dick's administration.

Now for some news from home and abroad...

## AROUND AND THROUGH THE COLLEGES

ROBIN WILLIAMS (Dublin School, Dublin, N. H. 03444) is teaching chemistry and history at Dublin School and has now taken on the job of athletic director as well. DICK WRIGHT is working for a Ph.D. in geo-chemistry at Cal Tech (Division of Geological Sciences, Cal Tech, Pasadena, Calif. 91109) after getting his M.S. at Yale and working and teaching for a year in

Montreal and Switzerland. Dick reports that CHIP LINTON is now a PR man for the Navy in Saigon (SSS MACV (Protocol), APO San Francisco 96222). TOM NOYES (29 Hillcrest Drive, Painted Post, N. Y. 14870), in product management for the Corning Glass Works, has a new daughter, Gillian, now 1 year old. NORM SHAFFER (21 Hutton Ave., West Orange, N. J. 07052) is putting in six months' active with the Army Reserve, but plans to take an investment banking job in New York in June. Meanwhile, JOHN BARBIERI is in the grad school of business administration at U. Va. (c/o UVA GSBA, Monroe Hall, Charlottesville, Va.) and JACK GARAMELLA (205 Cutter Ave., Evanston, Ill.), in his third year at Northwestern Law, is serving as vice-president of the Junior Bar Association there. Jack's wife Judy teaches American history at Maine West High in nearby Desplaines, Ill.

Also in the Midwest, WALLACE HODGES (2240 Fuller Rd., Apt. 202, Ann Arbor, Mich. 48105) is a second-year med student at U. Mich., while JIM TENT (219 Mifflin, Madison, Wisc. 53703) is doing graduate work in central European history at Wisconsin. Jim reports that BOB HAINES is back from the Peace Corps in Micronesia and is living in Denver. AL and Debbie ROTTENBERG (15 Everett St., Apt. 23, Cambridge, Mass. 02138) have a new baby daughter named Linda Dale, born Sept. 12. Al will graduate this year from Harvard Law. At Washington U. (Mo.), JON BOURASSA is working on a Ph.D. in Far Eastern art history (731 Limit, St. Louis, Mo. 63130) and TOM BEHLING (729 Westgate, Apt. 1 So., University City, Mo. 63130) is a grad student in Asian History. JERMAN ROSE is teaching modern European history while studying for a Ph.D. at Kansas Univ. (823 Missouri St., Lawrence, Kansas, 66044). The Roses were expecting their second child last month.

ED GREW (98 Hancock St., Cambridge, Mass.) is in grad school in geology at Harvard; his thesis concerns the geology of Worcester, Mass. FRED GROTE is a graduate student in psychology at the University of North Carolina in Chapel Hill; while BARRY MACHADO expects his Ph.D. in History from Northwestern in September (1837 N. Hudson, Chicago, Ill. 60614). Barry is currently rooming with two other Phi Delts, GENE WHITEHORN and Bill Dix '67. TOM LOUIS (303 W. 106th St., New York, N. Y. 10025) is president of the Graduate Mathematical Statistics Society at Columbia Univ., where he is a grad fellow. The PAUL MURPHYs were expecting their first child in January -- Paul is in the MAT program at Harvard (26 Peabody Terrace, Apt. 32, Cambridge, Mass. 02138). In law school at Rutgers and Penn, respectively, are BEN COHEN (38A Highland Rd., Cedar Grove, N. J. 07009) and JEFF GILBERT (4950 Pine St., Apt. 1, Philadelphia, Pa.). JEFF STEIN (2031 Wellesley St., Palo Alto, Calif. 94306) is at Stanford in the School of Communications -- he's planning on a tour of duty with VISTA if a CO application comes through.

LARRY GOSS (4610-22nd Ave., N.E., Seattle, Wash. 98105), after his June 9 wedding to the former Sharon Ripp in Springfield, Mass., has returned to Washington Univ. to continue graduate work toward a Ph.B. in urban geography. JOHN GALT was Larry's best man, and WALT HARRISON, BILL ROBERTS, and JIM LUSTENADER were in attendance at the Goss nuptials. Sharon is now teaching freshman English at Shoreline College in Seattle.

At Harvard Business School, BOB ZARTLER (16 Elko St., Apt. 1, Brighton, Mass. 02135) is studying for a doctorate; while JIM SEASON is in his second year at UVA Law School (204 Stribling Ext., Charlottesville, Va. 22903). CHUCK VERNON (Apt. B-5, Bradley Apts., 287 Elm St., Windsor Locks, Conn. 07096) is coaching at Loomis School in Windsor while working for a masters in Phys. ed. at Springfield College. BOB BAIRD graduates this June from Harvard Law and has accepted a job with a law firm in Houston, Texas, for the future. Bob and his wife Marilyn are living at 109 Irving St., Waltham, Mass., while Marilyn is a guidance counsellor in the Sudbury, Mass., public schools. Nearby is ROD PRIOR (48 Cummings Rd., Apt. 5, Brighton, Mass. 02146), a third-year med student at Harvard. Down South, RON SAFKO is serving as president of the N.C. State Univ. Rugby Club while studying at the N. C. State School of Design (3604 Horton St., Raleigh, N. C.). At the Univ. of Rhode Island, GEORGE BOND is a Ph. D. candidate in Marine Ichthyology. The Bonds celebrated the birth of their second son, George W. IV, on July 2, 1968 (15 Main St., Northkingstown, R. I. 02852). A trio of 66ers are in Med School at UVM -- JOEL MUMFORD (101 Robinson Pkwy., Burlington, Vt.), DAVE KING (5 Juniper Hill Rd., Springfield, Vt.), and KIP MINAERT (77 3rd St., Colchester, Vt. 05446). PARK SMITH (3927 Brighton Rd., Nashville, Tenn. 37205) finishes up his law studies at Vanderbilt and will be associated with the Baltimore firm of Semmes, Bowen, and Semmes next year. Park will be specializing in admiralty and litigation work.

#### AND STILL MORE NOTES

Making a name for himself in Hawaiian archaeology with reports published in the State Archaeological Journal, PAUL ROSENDAHL (1921 Dole St., Honolulu, Hawaii 96822) continues his work towards a Ph.D. at the Univ. of Hawaii. ANTHONY MOULTON (5460 S. Ellis Ave., Chicago, Ill. 60615) is a grad student in political science at the Univ. of Chicago; while GLENN GAVIN (Perkins 80, Harvard Univ., Cambridge, Mass. 02138) returned from 2 years as a Fulbright fellow in France to begin graduate studies in Romance Languages at Harvard. Also at Harvard, NOEL FIDEL (36 Dana Street, Cambridge, Mass.) is completing a three-year stint at Harvard Law. Here in New Haven, DICK DELLAMORA (51 Lake Place, New Haven, Conn.), armed with a June B.A. in English from Cambridge University, is beginning a Ph.D. program in English at Yale. BLAN

HALE graduated from the College in June after two years in the Navy and is now in grad school in city planning at UNC (Apt. B-24, Town & Campus Apts., Durham, N. C.); GEORGE VALLEY (5742 S. Drexel, Chicago, Ill.) is studying physics at the Univ. of Chicago. STEVE ZELLER is a third-year grad student at Boston College in economics (5 Braemore Rd., Brookline, Mass. 02146), while DAVE DEWAN (RD 1, Box 349, Vernon, N. Y.) is a student at the Bowman-Gray School of Medicine, Winston-Salem, N. C.

At Ploughshares Farm, Ham Road, Raymond, N. H., CHAN NEWTON and his wife are enjoying their farm with its menagerie of horses, ponies, cows, goats, three dogs and a cat. Chan is preparing for the Unitarian ministry at B.U. Theological School and also serves as director of religious education at the Haverhill, Mass., Unitarian-Universalist Church. STUART SCHWEIZER (505 Lawrence Court, Princeton, N. J. 08540) expects to receive his M.S.E. in aeronautical engineering from Princeton this year; while RICK MacMILLAN (1 Chase House, Hanover, N. H.) is a first-year student at Tuck School (after a tour with the Army) and 808 WATSON (208 Chase House, Hanover) completes his undergraduate years at the Green after three years in Army Intelligence at the Pentagon.

### "OVER HERE, OVER THERE" DEPARTMENT

Lt. JOHN GALT (Co. C USAINTS, Box 1759, Ft. Holabird, Md. 21219) is studying Aerial Photo Interpretation in Military Intelligence in preparation for active Army duty. John has announced that he and Sally Wood of Seattle, Wash. (Whitman College) plan to be married this spring. Meanwhile, ANDY CURTIS (Box 182, 57th FIS, FPO New York 09571) is now a 1st Lt. and munitions officer at a NATO airbase in Keflavik, Iceland. Andy reports that his son, Andrew Jr., was one year old on March 27th. Mrs. Curtis, the former Jean Hutton, received her degree from Conn. last June. With no children as yet, but with a "noisy Siamese and St. Bernard puppy," Lt. KEN ZUHR and his wife moved to 1324 Sheppard Ave., Norfolk, Va. last fall where Ken is the assistant boat group commander of the USS Charleston (LKA-113), FPO New York 09501. Meanwhile, MICHAEL RANSMEIER (Rt. #1, Concord, N. H. 03301) is attending Spanish Language School in Washington, D. C., for the U. S. Army.

TOM WARGO (3611 D Portsmouth St., Hopewell, Va.) is a 1st Lt. in the Army, stationed at Fort Lee, Va. On the other side of the globe, Lt. JOHN GARRISON is an intelligence officer at Nakhon Phanom RTAFB in Thailand (Task Force Alpha, Box 1469, APO San Francisco 96310). DAVE OWENS, in Army transportation, Frankfurt, Germany (HQ SUPDIST HESSEN, APO New York 09757) reports that he was the father of twin boys on September 8th. Linda Owens added the vital statistics: Adrian weighed 7 lbs. 10 oz. at birth and Jonathan weighed 8 lbs. 5 oz. Lt. RICHARD TUFARO (Box 446, SOC, Aberdeen Proving Ground, Maryland, 21005) is now fulfilling his two years active duty with the ordnance branch of the Army. STANLEY COLLA (P.O. Box 66, West Falmouth, Mass.) is serving as a site engineer in the Army Air Defense Command at a Nike base in the Norfolk, Va., area.

ROB CLEARY (Herb Farm, Chester, N. J.) is a bombadier/navigator with a Marine A6 squadron in Danang, South Vietnam. Lt. (j.g.) TOM HOOBER (NAV STA Box 15, FPO New York 09540) is the airframes division officer of intermediate maintenance and is stationed at the Naval Air Station, Rota, Spain. Tom says he wangled four months of temporary duty in England and managed to find time for a trip to the Oktobrefest in Munich before returning to Spain. Also at the Oktobrefest was BILL COOPER (HQ SPTACT EUCOM, Office of the Chaplain, APO New York 09131), assistant to the chaplain of the European Command. In Korea, BRUCE PETRIE (Co. C 1st BN, 31st Inf, APO San Francisco 96207) heads an infantry company.

In the jungles of Vietnam, Lt-JG DAVE NICHOLAS is part of a Navy Seal Team engaged in small unit operations against the VC (Seal Team One, USNAB, Coronado, Calif. 92155), while Pfc. TONI HINDERMAN 56639216 (D 1/6 148th Inf., APO San Francisco 96219) is engaged in "pacification (military and economic) of the natives." PETE BARBER is presently fighting in Quang Tri (RA 11862965, Co. C, 1.BN, 11 Inf. 5th Div., APO San Francisco 96477) -- this item contributed by AL MacDONALD (47 Donnybrook Rd., Brighton, Mass. 02135), a senior at B.C. Law. TIM JONES is a naval flight officer flying out of Danang (Fairconron One (VQ-1), FPO San Francisco 96601), while GREG EDEN is a pilot flying the A-6 Intruder aboard the carrier America (LTJG: 703735/USN, VA-85, FPO San Francisco 96601). GEORGE REESE is stationed in Cat Lo, Vietnam, with the Coast Guard (USCGC PT Banks, Coast Guard Div. 13, FPO San Francisco 96622). Aboard the destroyer escort USS Finch (DER 328, FPO San Francisco 96601), JAMIE STEWART is the weapons officer and MARK BLANCHARD is in the engineering department. The Finch is based in Guam and spends half its time off Vietnam and half on the Taiwan Patrol off Red China. Also off the coast of Vietnam, JEFF ROGERS is now an ensign and a navigator on the Hospital Ship Repose (USS Repose (AH-16), FPO San Francisco 96601). Finally, JIM JOURDONNAIS is an infantry platoon leader with the 1st Air Cavalry (Oc C 1/8, 1st Air Cav. Div., APO San Francisco 96490).

Back in the States, AL KEILLER (2135 Elm Ave., Long Beach, Calif.) and his wife Joanne are expecting their first child in April. Al is Lt. (jg) assigned to the USS <u>Truxtun</u> DLG (N)-35, a nuclear powered destroyer. Also, JACK and Nancy STEBE were expecting their second addition to the family in February. Young Bill Stebe was 1 year old on January 24. Jack was

a T-38 instructor in Florida until last month when he was transferred to Williams AFB, Phoenix, Arizona.

#### 

That's the ball game for this issue. If you keep those cards and letters coming, I can get off another issue this summer -- I'm just about down to the end of the pile now. Views and opinions on all subjects are appreciated. After May 20th, my overly long academic career ends, so please send any later correspondence to me at the law firm of Irell & Manella, Suite 900, Gateway East Bldg., Century City, Los Angeles, Calif. 90067, where I'll be a lowly associate playing "Perry Mason." Best wishes.

---s.l.s.

# Spring Reading

Dartmouth's first Alumni College was held in the summer of 1964. Since then some 500 alumni and their wives have taken part in these annual explorations into the liberal arts. Many more have expressed an interest in attending, but for various reasons have been unable to spend a full 12 days in Hanover in the summer. Now, for those who have been unable to attend and for those who would like to know more about the program, the College just published 20th Century Reflections, a 267-page book consisting of the lectures and panel discussions from Alumni College 1968. The book will be reviewed in the May Alumni Magazine by Carlos Baker '32 (whose biography of Ernest Hemingway is a current Book-of-the-Month Club selection), but here is a list of the contents:

"Four Studies in Man's Fate," by Professor Harold L. Bond '42
"Private Man and Political Society," by Professor Henry W. Ehrmann
"Science and Government," by Professor Reese T. Prosser
"Leadership and the Individual," by Robert K. Greenleaf

and	return the order form below.	obtained at \$5.50 by simply completing
Offi	ce of the Secretary, 206 Crosby Hall, Ha	nover, N. H. 03755
Plea: to:	se send copies of 20th Centur	y Reflections at \$5.50 per copy
	Name	Class
	Street	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
	City & State	Zip.Code

Note: Please make checks payable to Dartmouth College